MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

July 18, 2006

Chair Walter Heine convened the meeting at 11:05 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Walter N. Heine, Chair
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Cynthia Carrow, Vice Chair
	Richard J. Manfredi

	Scott H. Cannon
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Jolene E. Chinchilli
	David L. Strong

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Brian Hill
	Margaret Urban

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite

	Curtis N. Kratz
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Burt Waite made a motion to approve the minutes from the June 2006 meeting; Cynthia Carrow seconded the motion.  Bernie Hoffnar noted an omission regarding a comment on the Act 537 workgroup of the Trib Strategy Steering Committee.  That change was reflected in the approved minutes.

II.
OPEN TIME

Bernie Hoffnar suggested that members donate a couple of dollars each month to supplement the amount allowed by the Commonwealth for lunch.

III.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf reported that CNRAC’s regional meeting would be in Erie, August 7-9.  Site visits include Erie Bluffs, Presque Isle and the Tom Ridge Environmental Center.

CNRAC’s Project Funding and Grants Workgroup is reviewing the DCNR grants management program and process, specifically regarding the Rivers Conservation Grants Program.  The workgroup will analyze the impact of plans that have been developed, and also what actually has occurred after plans have been completed.  Kurt said this project would probably continue through the summer, at which point the workgroup will submit its recommendations to DCNR.

CNRAC recently met with DCNR Secretary DiBerardinis to discuss Council’s interest in becoming more proactive with the Department’s initiatives.  Kurt said the Secretary was very receptive to the idea and suggested that CNRAC assist with implementation of the Department’s 2007 priorities.  In particular, the Secretary would like CNRAC’s assistance with the state parks’ stewardship initiative to attract new visitors to the parks.

Thad mentioned the ongoing problem with PNDI searches.  In addition to the lengthy response time, he said there’s now a problem with accessing the website.  Kurt said he would take Thad’s comments back to DCNR.

IV.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


Secretary McGinty welcomed Bernie Hoffnar and Brian Hill back on Council.  She then updated Council on several critical issues:

· Mercury – SB 1201 passed the Senate and is now in the House Environmental Resources and Energy Committee.  The committee will hold a hearing (tentatively August 7).  Rep. Veon has proposed an amendment, which reflects input from DEP, the unions and the utilities. DEP supports the amendment. The amendment focuses on smaller plants and shields them from the cost of environmental impact controls.  For example, small plants would only be required to reduce mercury emissions by 70%.  Also, instead of being required to install acid rain-type scrubbers, which can cost between $200-$400 million, smaller plants would be required to install mercury scrubbers, which cost around $2 million.  The Environmental Quality Board will conduct three public hearings on Pennsylvania’s state-specific mercury reduction rule:  July 25 (Pittsburgh), July 26 (Harrisburg) and July 27 (Norristown).  The rule was published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on June 24; the 60-day public comment period ends on August 26.   The Secretary suggested having a presentation of the hearing outcomes at the next Council meeting in September.   The state-specific rule goes to the EQB in October.

· Clean Vehicles – The final rule goes to the EQB in September.

· Mine Safety – The federal emergency response measure passed.  This package deals with issues encountered during emergencies, such as access to oxygen, communication and timely notifications.  The Secretary said DEP, the Pennsylvania Coal Association, United Mine Workers and legislators have renewed talks regarding recommendations for a comprehensive mine safety package, which would help prevent emergencies in the first place.

· NPDES – Economic growth, plus changes in federal law (permits required for 1-acre disturbance and post-construction) have doubled DEP’s permit load since 2003.  The Department is in talks with developers in the Lehigh Valley on ways to address the permit backlog, including privatization.  The next meeting is August 16; an overview of the August meeting could be presented to Council in September.  The Secretary also added that 6 NPDES positions have recently been added to field operations and an inter-agency agreement with PennDOT has shifted some of the workload for transportation projects.

· Budget – DEP basically got what it requested in the budget, along with some legislative earmarks.  Six million more is being paid back to the Underground Storage Tank Indemnification Fund (USTIF); $100 million was borrowed in 2002 to reduce the budget deficit.  The state budget includes a $6.1 million grant to the Susquehanna River Basin Commission; $3.9 million of this will be used for operation and maintenance of the Barnes and Tucker abandoned mine remediation project in Cambria County.  [NOTE: This was one of the site visits during Council’s regional meeting last month.]
· Growing Greener II – Council asked the Secretary to respond to comments received at last month’s regional meeting regarding the 15% match requirement for Growing Greener II.  She explained that the match requirement was added because Growing Greener has limited money.  She said there are only three more rounds left for GGII.  If the Department notices that some projects are getting shut out, the Secretary said they would re-think the match.

Scott mentioned the change to oil and gas permits regarding erosion and sedimentation plans, and wondered if that could be applied to construction permits.  He said professional engineers are very frustrated with the feedback they get from “non-technical” staff in DEP.  The Secretary said that goes both ways, and the Department often receives sloppy and incomplete work from the engineers.  She said DEP is considering off-loading some functions of the NPDES permits, but doubts that privatization would be acceptable.

On the subject of oil and gas, the Secretary said the Department has added 6 new positions.  She feels that DEP is keeping up with the oil and gas permitting, but is not as confident that they are keeping up with needed inspections.

Burt asked if the USTIF is in trouble.  The Secretary said no, claims have leveled out.  The Department had only asked for $1million for this year’s payback, but the legislature increased it to $6 million.  DEP’s request for a fee increase was rejected by the legislature.  DEP now has to go to USTIF for administrative costs, which could increase as the state gets up-to-date with the federal requirements.  The Governor vetoed insurance legislation that would have broadened the use of and negatively impacted the fund.  The Department is directing its attention to work that is billed to the USTIF because some projects have been very elaborate and costly.  The Secretary suggested that Council invite Charlie Swokel, chief of DEP’s Storage Tanks Division, to a future meeting to discuss the USTIF.

Dave asked if the Department would be receptive to sub-contracting local watershed groups to handle the operation and maintenance of AMD treatment plants.  The Secretary said there is definite interest in that idea if a fund could be established in the budget strictly for operations and maintenance work.  Growing Greener II is bond money and can only be used for capital expenses.

Joyce mentioned the $2 per ton tipping fee and said it’s the last year for Section 902 grants.  Rep. Rubley introduced legislation (HB1902) that extends the recycling fee and provides for performance grants for municipal recycling programs.  The proposed legislation was referred to the Environmental Resources and Energy Committee on March 16, 2006.  The Governor’s Office supports this piece of legislation.

Bernie asked about the line item for conservation districts.  The Secretary said the Department is still trying to clarify this line item.  Concerning Growing Greener, he said it’s easier to figure out in-kind for some groups than others.  He also advised that some groups probably wouldn’t bother submitting applications because of the match requirement.  The Secretary asked if Council had any suggestions for how to promote the sustainability of watershed efforts.

Jolene asked about revisions to permit fee structures.  The Department is still exploring this option, especially since overtime became a victim of the budget.  The Secretary added that the issue of overtime would be discussed with developers at the August meeting, e.g., permit fee increases that could pay for overtime.

V.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Walter welcomed Brian Hill, a previous member and chair of Council.  Brian was appointed by Governor Rendell to replace Andrew McElwaine.  Two vacancies remain (both House appointments).  Walter noted that 15 of the current 16 members were in attendance at today’s meeting.

He reminded members that Council has agreed to postpone the EQB and leadership elections until September.  Burt, chair of the nominating committee, has nominated Cynthia Carrow for chair, and Rich Manfredi for vice chair.  Other members on the ballot for vice chair are Scott Cannon, Bernie Hoffnar and Margaret Urban.  Eight members have volunteered to be considered for the EQB:  Jolene Chinchilli (I), Walter Heine (I), Richard Manfredi (I), Dave Strong (I), Bruce Tetkoskie (I), Gail Conner, Bernie Hoffnar and Margaret Urban.

Burt also reported on the recent Mining Reclamation and Advisory Board (MRAB) meeting/field trip.  DEP did an excellent job conducting the site visits, which included the LTV site and the Settler’s Cabin Park site; Settler’s Cabin will include a botanical garden, partially funded with money generated by remining the site.

Walter noted that Council had sent a letter in support of the mercury rulemaking process, as approved at the June business meeting in Indiana, PA.  The next regularly scheduled Council meeting is September 19.

VI
REGIONAL REPORT OUTLINE AND DISCUSSION

Walter commended Janis and Stephanie for their hard work in setting up an excellent field trip for the regional meeting.  He asked for feedback from members on the regional meeting:  dates, locations, etc.  It was suggested that we avoid June and September; staff will poll members re: timeframes for next year’s meeting.  Bernie invited Council to come to Broad Top Township, either for a regional meeting or simply an out-of-town meeting, to review the progress made in dealing with the rural sewage issue.

Sue reported that several committees are already dealing with testimony received, and that a draft report is being prepared based on the priorities identified by the members’ issue evaluation forms.  

VII.
TITLE IV LETTER

Cynthia provided an overview of the positions of the Abandoned Mine Lands (AML) Campaign; they support the proposed legislation but want some changes, such as not reducing the fee, and not removing the general welfare language.  CAC’s draft letter was sent out via email for review prior to the meeting.  Changes discussed included:  recognizing Pennsylvania’s commitment to addressing the AML problem; and emphasizing that it is a national issue, not just a Pennsylvania issue.  Council asked if the Governor supports the legislation, and for a copy of any correspondence to that effect.  Scott moved for approval of the letter with the discussed changes; Bernie seconded the motion.  The motion was approved.

VIII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Administrative Oversight (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – Mike Sherman, Deputy Secretary for Field Operations, will be joining CAC this afternoon to discuss the preliminary results of the field operations workload analysis.  Rich suggested that Council take the Secretary up on her offer to get involved in the streamlining opportunities being discussed with the Lehigh Valley developers.  He also raised the issue of the need to beef up inspection and enforcement in areas such as oil and gas.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Mercury legislation passed the Senate, but appears to be on hold in the House.  The regulatory process will continue, with hearings on the proposed regulation scheduled for July 25, 26 and 27.  Several CAC members indicated that they might attend one of the hearings.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Dave asked for a committee conference call to discuss what to do about mine safety legislation, especially in light of the demonstration of the Cruse Digital Scanner at Indiana University of Pennsylvania (IUP).  He mentioned the residual waste beneficial use initiative (waste redux) and that there is a similar effort for municipal waste (waste futures).  Brian mentioned HB 1902, Rubley’s bill extending the recycling fee.  He also asked if there was a plan yet to fund HSCA in the future; a new source of funding is needed and no further money can be taken from Growing Greener to supplement the fund.
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) –  The committee met this morning to begin to discuss testimony received regarding the use of ‘informal conferences’ in place of public hearings, piecemeal permitting, and related environmental justice concerns.

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – The committee met this morning and agreed that health and the environment, and cumulative impact continue to be its highest priorities.  Jolene reported that the Department of Health (DOH) environmental health tracking project would hopefully be moving from capacity building and demonstration projects to an Information Technology (IT) focus if it gets another Centers for Disease Control (CDC) grant.  DEP and DOH databases don’t match; they are not designed to do the same thing.  In addition, DOH has privacy issues that it must address.  The committee had questions regarding DOH contingency plans if they don’t get a grant in the current round.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – The committee will likely meet in September.  The committee would like to have Doug Lipton from Maryland join us for a discussion about nutrient trading.  The comment period on the Stormwater Manual ended July 14; the next Stormwater Manual Oversight Committee meeting will be in August, after DEP has had time to summarize and begin to respond to the comments received.  The Great Lakes Water Quality Initiative public input process is just beginning; Pat will keep the committee informed.

IX.
REGIONAL OFFICE WORKLOAD ANALYSIS
Field Operations Deputy Secretary Mike Sherman provided an overview of his priorities, including emergency response, implementing the compliance and enforcement policies of each program, succession planning, consistency, and staff workload, training and preparation.  He is trying to develop a better partnership between central and regional offices, to better deal with consistency issues.  He spends a lot of time troubleshooting inconsistencies with regional directors and bureau directors.

He noted that 19 positions had been reallocated out to the regional offices to deal with specific workload issues such as the NPDES overload. For any further changes, he must show need based on workload, so they have conducted a workload analysis.  They are close to having the preliminary results of the analysis, but emergency issues such as the recent flooding have delayed this.  He agreed to provide the NPDES portion in advance of our discussion of the issue in August/September.

Scott asked what challenges were identified.  Mike said he was surprised with the difference of opinion on timeframes needed for different activities; for example, in 3 regions, NPDES construction permits are primarily small, in 3 they are large.  The regions also do not agree on definitions such as what fits in a management category vs. a technical category.

Mike was asked how Field Operations responds to sudden changes such as are being observed in oil and gas drilling.  Six new positions are being provided (4 in the Southwest and 2 in the Northwest), and they have hired some temps to help with permitting, but need more inspectors.

Bernie reiterated the need for more oil and gas inspectors; drilling occurs quickly, and it could be considered negligent to not conduct an inspection in time.  DEP needs to monitor both drilling/well construction and the environmental controls; there might be a need for a hybrid classification that can do both permitting and inspections.

Bernie also noted that conservation districts are pulling back from enforcing 105 general permits; isn’t there enough support from DEP?  Field Operations is supportive but recognizes the need to do more to keep them involved.

Richard asked if the workload analysis looked at shifts in hourly vs. salaried staff involved in addressing the NPDES situation (i.e., overtime vs. regular time as well as professional vs. administrative) and whether this has changed over time.  If this is a workforce development issue, they may need to look into contracting some of it out.

Scott asked how regional staff is kept up to date and trained.  There are significant gaps and weaknesses in training and communicating internally.  DEP needs to recommit to better training and communication.  Industry should be invited to attend DEP staff training so both hear the same thing and can discuss; Mike agreed that this was a good idea.

Pat indicated that DEP needs to be more aware of what’s available for education, e.g., conferences, etc.  There needs to be at least some budget for training, travel, etc.  Mike indicated that he also wants to see more training internally.

Jolene stated that the bottom line is that more people are needed, even with increases in efficiency and proficiency.  There are simply not enough people and current employees are hard pressed to get their job done and will find it difficult to find time for training.  Scott responded that more needs to be done to maximize efficiency and productivity.

Richard asked if permit fees could be increased to cover needed overtime to get permits issued in a timely manner.  Where do things stand on this issue?  Scott mentioned a Delaware County Conservation District pilot where applicants can pay a higher fee if the permit is expedited; he recommended using this concept.

Bernie reiterated that we can only increase efficiency to a point, more bodies are ultimately needed.

Margaret made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Bernie seconded the motion.  Walter adjourned the meeting at 2:35 p.m.

Notice of the July meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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